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I worked at the University of Newcastle in the Faculty of Economics and Commerce for 24 years beginning as a Senior Tutor in 1975 and retiring as a Senior Lecturer in 1998. In that time I witnessed the rise and the demise of democratic government in universities from the era of the god professor to one of elected deans and heads of departments to the current era of the CEO and managerial autocracy. Running somewhat parallel to these developments has been the rise and demise of industrial unionism and its influence. I use the term “industrial unionism”, not in the narrow technical sense but to refer to an industrially active organisation registered in the relevant industrial tribunals. This is what union of academic staff became having begun life as a rather conservative professional association.

While the union retains its industrial status, I feel it has declined along with Australian unionism generally. There are many reasons for this but one is certainly the hostile political and legislative environment, particularly at the federal level. One of my grave concerns over the Nelson Review is the attempt to weaken unionism further by the introduction of Australian Workplace Agreements. At a time when strong unionism is desperately needed to act as a counter to the rabid managerialism characterising university administration, there is an insidious attempt to weaken it still further. 

It is not just to protect the rights of staff members that this strong unionism is required but also to act as a force for the preservation of academic standards. Recent events at Newcastle University have demonstrated, all too clearly, the results of the Federal Government’s insistence on a commercial funding model in combination with management that can most kindly be described as inept. Not only did this lead to a situation in which there was an attempt to cover up blatant plagiarism, but also it resulted in a failure by the institution to adequately investigate the situation and to take the appropriate actions. The upshot has been the instigation of an ICAC inquiry, an investigation by the Federal Minister and national and international publicity that has, at least in my view, irreparably damaged the reputation of Australia’s best regional university. One of the managers responsible for this sorry mess has originally been appointed without any of the proper procedures having taken place. Indeed his appointment contravened the University’s own regulations. The union raised this but its protests were ignored.

These highly unfortunate events demonstrate all too clearly the disastrous repercussions of a decade of Government neglect and under funding of the higher education sector in combination with a demise of unionism. The Nelson Review is a recipe for a further decline in a system, which was once one of Australia’s great assets.

I implore the members of the Senate Inquiry to look hard at the Newcastle experience if they wish to see where the sector as a whole is heading under this current approach.
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